GP bulletin – April 2018
Changes within the Executive Director team – new Board members and Deputy Chief Executives
We’re delighted to welcome two new executive directors to our Board.  Sandra Shannon, former Interim Chief Operating Officer, has taken up her post as Chief Operating Officer; and Tanya Claridge, former Assistant Director of Governance and Risk, has become our new Director of Governance and Corporate Affairs.  

We would also like to announce the appointment of two new Deputy Chief Executives.  They are John Holden, our Director of Strategy and Integration; and Sandra Shannon, our Chief Operating Officer.  They will share the duties of Deputy Chief Executive, a role which was held by Donna Thompson, our former Director of Governance and Corporate Affairs, until her retirement last month. They will combine the additional responsibilities of Deputy Chief Executive, supporting the Chief Executive and fellow Board members in a range of key strategic tasks, with their current portfolios.
New one-stop clinic to investigate blood in urine 

A new one-stop clinic to investigate the cause of blood in urine, saving our patients from anxious waits for test results, has been launched. Our urology specialists have redesigned the way in which people with blood in urine (haematuria), or symptoms of this, are tested and assessed – to speed up the process and give patients on-the-day results. 

This will streamline the approach and improve the experience of patients who are being investigated for possible bladder or kidney cancer. It means that patients will have all the tests required on one day and get their results from a consultant-led clinic at the same time. They will get a clear plan for treatment if cancer or another problem is found, or the all-clear if nothing is identified. 

Rohit Chahal, Consultant Urologist, has worked with a range of colleagues in the urology team, radiology, and Westwood Park Diagnostic and Treatment Centre (DTC) to introduce the changes with the support of funding from the West Yorkshire and Harrogate Cancer Alliance. “This is a very positive development which we hope will reduce the anxiety and worry that many patients feel when they have separate tests and then have to wait for results, especially when they could be facing a life-threatening condition,” explained Rohit. 

In 80% of cases no cancer will be found, and the blood in urine may be the result of an enlarged prostate, kidney stones or infection, or no reason for it may be found. Patients with visible blood in urine will now have a CT scan at St Luke’s Hospital in the morning and attend Westwood Park in the afternoon where the urology team will review the results. Patients will also have a full assessment followed by a cystoscopy. If they are found to have cancer, a consultant or senior doctor will explain the diagnosis and further treatment will be discussed and they will also see a cancer nurse specialist and be assigned a key worker. For patients with suspected (nonvisible) blood in urine, they will have an ultrasound at St Luke’s Hospital in the morning and then go to Westwood Park in the afternoon for a cystoscopy and diagnosis.

BTHFT ICU bucks national trend throughout tough winter period
You may have seen stories in the national news about NHS Intensive Care Units (ICUs) sending patients elsewhere due to a lack of beds throughout the difficult winter period. However, we’re delighted and very proud to hear that this has certainly not been the case at our own ICU which, although very busy, has performed exceptionally well.  This is testament to the skill, expertise and compassion of a superb team, ably led by Matron Gez Barrett.

Unlike some units across the country, we do not send ICU patients to other hospitals as the team are dedicated to managing the unit effectively and ensuring beds are always available for our sickest patients. Our ICU is also rightly recognised as one of the best in the region and does not have a problem recruiting – and retaining – skilled staff. 
Gez said: “The national news stories cite a lack of ICU beds, meaning patients are frequently transferred to other units for non-clinical reasons. And they claim the problem is compounded by staff shortages which cause the closure of beds.  None of these issues are problems for our ICU. That is great credit to how we predict and prepare for changes and, more importantly, how staff work hard to cover any shortfalls and are prepared take the time that is owed to them while remaining on standby.”
ICU staff echoed Gez’s comments. Staff Nurse Sally Fairbrass started working in ICU at the beginning of March, has already been impressed by the team spirit and standard of care on the unit.

She said: “There is a very good team here and they communicate really well. There are a lot of really experienced staff who have been here a long time, know what’s going on and have a real understanding of what patients need. I feel that I can go to anyone for advice. I think staff stay here for so long because they are so patient-focused and dedicated.”
Thanks to lots of hard work and forward planning, cancellations to elective surgery as a result of ICU being full, or unable to discharge, have been eliminated in 2017/18 from a peak of 58 cancellations in 2014/15.
Born in Bradford primary school study tests 10,000th child
A major project which is following the lives of thousands of Bradford children has reached a major milestone with the testing of its 10,000th child.  The Primary School Years study is tracking children who are part of the Born in Bradford study as they grow up.  It aims to collect information from 20,000 young people in an effort to understand children’s movement and cognitive (e.g. memory, attention) skills, issues around their wellbeing and happiness, and how well they are doing in school.

Read more…
